1019593/23

In accordance with Sections 859A and 859J of the Companies Act 2006.

# MR01

# Particulars of a charge



	_		
	Go online to file this information www.gov.uk/companieshouse A fee is be pay Please see 'Hov		
✓		, please t: 11/2021 #56 Shouse NIES HOUSE	
	This form must be delivered to the Registrar for registration within 21 days beginning with the day after the date of creation of the charge. If delivered outside of the 21 days it will be rejected unless it is accompanied by a court order extending the time for delivery.		
	You <b>must</b> enclose a certified copy of the instrument with this form. This will be scanned and placed on the public record. <b>Do not send the original.</b>		
1	Company details	0905 For official use	
Company number	0 2 1 7 8 7 8 3	→ Filling in this form Please complete in typescript or in bold black capitals.  All fields are mandatory unless	
Company name in full	TOWER PENSION TRUSTEES LIMITED		
3	Charge creation date	specified or indicated by *	
Charge creation date	$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		
3	Names of persons, security agents or trustees entitled to the ch	narge	
	Please show the names of each of the persons, security agents or trustees entitled to the charge.		
Name	BARCLAYS SECURITY TRUSTEE LIMITED -		
Name			
Name			
Name			
	If there are more than four names, please supply any four of these names then tick the statement below.  I confirm that there are more than four persons, security agents or trustees entitled to the charge.		

## MR01 Particulars of a charge **Brief description** Please give a short description of any land, ship, aircraft or intellectual property Please submit only a short description If there are a number of registered or required to be registered in the UK subject to a charge (which is plots of land, aircraft and/or ships, not a floating charge) or fixed security included in the instrument. you should simply describe some of them in the text field and add a UNIT B THE SCOTLANDS, SCOTLAND INDUSTRIAL ESTATE, COALVILLE **Brief description** statement along the lines of, "for more details please refer to the instrument". Please limit the description to the available space. Other charge or fixed security Does the instrument include a charge (which is not a floating charge) or fixed security over any tangible or intangible or (in Scotland) corporeal or incorporeal property not described above? Please tick the appropriate box. Yes $\square$ No Floating charge Is the instrument expressed to contain a floating charge? Please tick the appropriate box. Yes Continue No Go to Section 7 $\overline{\mathbf{A}}$ Is the floating charge expressed to cover all the property and undertaking of the company? Yes **Negative Pledge** Do any of the terms of the charge prohibit or restrict the company from creating further security that will rank equally with or ahead of the charge? Please tick the appropriate box. $\square$ Yes No Trustee statement • You may tick the box if the company named in Section 1 is acting as trustee of This statement may be filed after the registration of the charge (use the property or undertaking which is the subject of the charge. form MR06). $\square$ **Signature** Please sign the form here. Signature × alles X This form must be signed by a person with an interest in the charge.

# Presenter information

You do not have to give any contact information, but if you do, it will help Companies House if there is a query on the form. The contact information you give will be visible to searchers of the public record.

Contact name	Grace Marsh							
Company name Crane and Walton LLP								
Address	21-25 London Road							
Post town	Coalville							
County/Region Leicestershire								
Postcode	L E 6 7 3 J B							
Country	United Kingdom							
DX	23652 Coalville							
Telephone	01530 834466							

# ✓ Certificate

We will send your certificate to the presenter's address if given above or to the company's Registered Office if you have left the presenter's information blank.

# ✓ Checklist

We may return forms completed incorrectly or with information missing.

# Please make sure you have remembered the following:

- ☐ The company name and number match the information held on the public Register.
- You have included a certified copy of the instrument with this form.
- You have entered the date on which the charge was created.
- You have shown the names of persons entitled to the charge.
- ☐ You have ticked any appropriate boxes in Sections 3, 5, 6, 7 & 8.
- You have given a description in Section 4, if appropriate.
- You have signed the form.
- ☐ You have enclosed the correct fee.
- ☐ Please do not send the original instrument; it must be a certified copy.

# Important information

Please note that all information on this form will appear on the public record.

## E How to pay

A fee of £23 is payable to Companies House in respect of each mortgage or charge filed on paper.

Make cheques or postal orders payable to 'Companies House.'

### ■ Where to send

You may return this form to any Companies House address. However, for expediency, we advise you to return it to the appropriate address below:

For companies registered in England and Wales: The Registrar of Companies, Companies House,

Crown Way, Cardiff, Wales, CF14 3UZ. DX 33050 Cardiff.

#### For companies registered in Scotland:

The Registrar of Companies, Companies House, Fourth floor, Edinburgh Quay 2, 139 Fountainbridge, Edinburgh, Scotland, EH3 9FF. DX ED235 Edinburgh 1 or LP - 4 Edinburgh 2 (Legal Post).

For companies registered in Northern Ireland:

The Registrar of Companies, Companies House, Second Floor, The Linenhall, 32-38 Linenhall Street, Belfast, Northern Ireland, BT2 8BG. DX 481 N.R. Belfast 1.

#### Further information

For further information, please see the guidance notes on the website at www.gov.uk/companieshouse or email enquiries@companieshouse.gov.uk

This form is available in an alternative format. Please visit the forms page on the website at www.gov.uk/companieshouse



# CERTIFICATE OF THE REGISTRATION OF A CHARGE

Company number: 2178783

Charge code: 0217 8783 0905

The Registrar of Companies for England and Wales hereby certifies that a charge dated 17th November 2021 and created by TOWER PENSION TRUSTEES LIMITED was delivered pursuant to Chapter A1 Part 25 of the Companies Act 2006 on 18th November 2021.



Given at Companies House, Cardiff on 19th November 2021







Tower Pension Trustees Limited acting in its capacity as the trustee of the St. James's Place Self-Invested Personal Pension Plan for Mr M Boulton (SJP2236) and Tower Pension Trustees Limited acting in its capacity as the trustee of the St. James's Place Self-Invested Personal Pension Plan for Mrs K M Boulton (SJP2235) (the Mortgagors)

Tower Pension Trustees Limited acting in its capacity as the trustee of the St. James's Place Self-Invested Personal Pension Plan for Mr M Boulton (SJP2236)

(the Principal Debtor)

and

Barclays Security Trustee Limited (the Security Trustee)

**LEGAL CHARGE** 

DATED 17th NOVEHBER 2021

[NOTE: PLEASE INSERT DATE OF EXECUTION BY FINAL SIGNATORY IN MANUSCRIPT]

We hereby certify the foregoing to be a true and excit copy of the original Crownand Walterles 17.11.21.

CRANE AND WALTON LLP 21-25 LONDON ROAD, COMWILLE, LEGT 35B

## **CONTENTS**

CLAUSE		Page
1.	DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION	1
2.	SECURED PARTIES	5
3,	AGREEMENT TO PAY	5
4.	SECURITY	7
5.	LIMITATIONS	8
6.	LAND REGISTRY	9
7.	REPRESENTATIONS	9
8.	GENERAL UNDERTAKINGS	10
9.	UNDERTAKINGS	11
10.	INFORMATION AND ACCESS	13
11.	OBLIGATIONS WHERE THE MORTGAGED PROPERTY IS LEASEHOLD	14
12.	COVENANTS	14
13.	APPLICATION OF INSURANCE PROCEEDS	15
14.	POWERS ON ENFORCEMENT	16
15.	RECEIVER	16
16.	FURTHER ASSURANCES	20
17.	CO-OPERATION WITH THE RECEIVER	21
18.	COSTS AND EXPENSES	22
19.	CONTINUING SECURITY	24
20.	WAVER OF DEFENCES	24
21.	DEFERRAL OF RIGHTS	25
22.	Accounts	26
23.	SET OFF	26
24.	PROCEEDS FROM THE MORTGAGED PROPERTY	27
25.	DISCRETION AND DELEGATION	27
26.	RELEASE	28
27.	BANKRUPTCY, WINDING UP	28
28.	Transfers and Disclosure	29
29.	FORBEARANCE	30
30.	COUNTERPARTS	30
31.	NOTICES, COMMUNICATIONS AND DEMANDS	30
32.	MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS	31
33.	GOVERNING LAW AND JURISDICTION.	31

#### IMPORTANT - PLEASEREAD THIS NOTE BEFORE THIS LEGAL CHARGE IS EXECUTED

This Legal Charge is an important legal document. We strongly recommend that you seek the advice of your solicitor or other legal adviser before executing this Legal Charge.

- This is a Legal Charge over the Mortgaged Property described in the Schedule and the other assets referred to in this Legal Charge.
- The Security Trustee will hold this Legal Charge as security on trust for and on behalf of the Secured Parties for all debts and other liabilities owed to one or more of the Secured Parties by the Mortgagors and the Principal Debtor. This includes all present and future loans or facilities that each of the Finance Parties have granted or may in the future grant.
- Your liabilities under this Legal Charge will include any liabilities owed under any guarantee
  or Indemnity which you have given to or may give to any of the Secured Parties in the future
  subject to the limitations set out in this Legal Charge.
- If any of the debts or liabilities secured by this Legal Charge are not paid when due, the Security Trustee can appoint a receiver, or take possession of the Mortgaged Property and any of the assets charged by this Legal Charge and sell them.
- This Legal Charge is separate from and not limited by any other security or guarantee which
  you may have already given or may give to the Security Trustee (or any other Secured Party)
  in the future.

If a company/LLP incorporated in England and Wales executes this Legal Charge as Mortgagor, all parties understand that this document (including any attachments) will be available for inspection by any person at Companies House or upon application to the Land Registry.

THIS LEGAL CHARGE is made on the date specified on the front page of this Deed.

#### BETWEEN:

(1) Tower Pension Trustees Limited of 3 Temple Quay, Temple Back East, Bristol BS1 6DZ acting in its capacity as the trustee of the St. James's Place Self-Invested Personal Pension Plan for Mr M Boulton (SJP2236);

Tower Pension Trustees Limited of 3 Temple Quay, Temple Back East, Bristol BS1 6DZ acting in its capacity as the trustee of the St. James's Place Self-Invested Personal Pension Plan for Mrs K M Boulton (SJP2235);

(each individually a Mortgagor and jointly the Mortgagors);

- (2) Tower Pension Trustees Limited of 3 Temple Quay, Temple Back East, Bristol BS1 6DZ acting in its capacity as the trustee of the St. James's Place Self-Invested Personal Pension Plan for Mr M Boulton (SJP2236) (the *Principal Debtor*); and
- (3) Barclays Security Trustee Limited (Company Number 10825314) whose address for service is Business Lending Services, PO Box 16276, One Snowhill, Snowhill Queensway, Birmingham, B2 2XE, acting in its capacity as security trustee for and on behalf of the Secured Parties (the Security Trustee)

#### IT IS AGREED as follows:

1. DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION

#### 1.1 Definitions

In this Legal Charge, each of the following expressions has, except where the context otherwise requires, the meaning shown opposite it:

Authorised Address means the last address given to the Security Trustee for a Mortgagor's and/or the Principal Debtor's place of business (or any one of them if more than one) or registered office:

**Authority** the United Nations Security Council, the Commission of the European Union, Her Majesty's Treasury, the Office of Foreign Assets Control of the United States Department of the Treasury, or any other United States government entity;

Barclays Group means Barclays PLC and any of its direct or indirect Subsidiaries;

**Business** means the goodwill of the business (if any) from time to time carried on at the Mortgaged Property;

Default Rate means:

- (a) the default interest rate set out in the document under which the relevant liability for the overdue amount initially arose; or
- (b) if no default interest rate is set out in such document, a rate per annum equal to the cost (without proof or evidence of any actual cost) to the relevant Secured Party (as certified by it) if it were to fund or of funding the relevant amount plus 2 per cent. per annum;

**Delegates** means a delegate or sub-delegate appointed pursuant to Clause 25 (*Discretion and Delegation*);

Environmental Approvals means all consents of any kind relating to Environmental Laws to which any Mortgagor or the Mortgaged Property or the use or occupation of the Mortgaged Property is subject;

Environmental Claims means any claim by any person in respect of losses or liabilities suffered or incurred by that person as a result of or in connection with any violation of Environmental Laws or Environmental Approvals or giving rise to any remedy or penalty that may be enforced or assessed by private or public legal action as a result of Environmental Contamination or any application for any interim or final judicial or administrative decree, injunction, cease and desist order, abatement order, compliance order, consent order, clean-up order or enforcement notice, stop notice, improvement notice, prohibition notice or revocation order in respect of Environmental Contamination or any other remedial or other action that any Mortgagor is obliged to undertake pursuant to Environmental Laws in respect of Environmental Contamination;

Environmental Contamination means the following and their consequences:

- (a) any release, leakage or spillage at or from the Mortgaged Property into any part of the environment of any toxic, poisonous, noxious or polluting matter or hazardous, detrimental or dangerous substances or thing;
- (b) any accident, fire, explosion or sudden event which affects the environment and is attributable to the operation, management or control of the Mortgaged Property including (without limitation) the storage, keeping, handling, labelling or disposal of waste (as defined in the Environmental Protection Act 1990) or hazardous, toxic or dangerous substances; and
- (c) any designation of the Mortgaged Property as contaminated land for the purposes of Part IIA of the Environmental Protection Act 1990;

*Environmental Laws* includes all or any laws, statutes, rules, regulations, treaties, directives, byelaws, directions, codes of practice, circulars, guidance notes, orders, notices, demands, decisions of the courts of any authority or any other body whatsoever having jurisdiction which at any time relate to the environment or Environmental Contamination or standards of conduct applicable to the Mortgaged Property or the occupation or use of the Mortgaged Property or the operation of any business from or using the Mortgaged Property;

#### Finance Parties means:

- (a) Barclays Bank UKPLC;
- (b) Barclays Bank PLC; and
- (c) Barclays Mercantile Business Finance Limited;

Mortgaged Property means all the property referred to in the Schedule to this Legal Charge;

Receiver means a receiver and manager or a receiver appointed pursuant to Clause 15 (Receiver) together with any substituted receiver or manager and any of their Delegates;

SDN List means the Specially Designated Nationals List maintained by the Office of Foreign Assets Control of the US Department of the Treasury, or any similar list maintained by any Authority;

#### Secured Parties means:

- (a) the Security Trustee;
- (b) the Finance Parties; and
- (c) any Receiver and/or Delegate;

Secured Obligations means all money, obligations and liabilities now or at any time in the future due, owing or incurred in any manner whatsoever by any Mortgagor and/or the Principal Debtor in each case to the Security Trustee (whether in its personal capacity or as security trustee for the Secured Parties) or to any of the other Secured Parties whether actually or contingently, whether directly or indirectly, whether solely or jointly with any other person and whether as principal or surety, including, without limitation, all interest, discount, commission, fees, charges and expenses and together with any matters relating to or arising in respect of those moneys, obligations and liabilities;

Securities means all stocks, shares, debentures, debenture stock, loan stock, bonds and securities issued by any person (other than a Mortgagor) and all other investments (as listed in Part II of Schedule 2 to the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000) including all rights and benefits arising and all money payable in respect of them, whether by way of conversion, redemption, bonus, option, dividend, interest or otherwise (including in all subsidiary undertakings or the certificates for which are now or in the future deposited with or to the order of the Security Trustee or which if uncertificated are held in an escrow or other account in the favour of the Security Trustee or held in the Security Trustee's name or in the name of a nominee to the order of the Security Trustee);

Security Assets means each of the assets and undertaking of each Mortgagor which are the subject of any security created or expressed to be created by or pursuant to this Legal Charge;

Security Interest means any mortgage, charge, pledge, lien, assignment, encumbrance, right of set off or security interest whatsoever, howsoever created or arising or any other agreement, arrangement or court order having substantially the same economic effect as the foregoing:

Security Period means the period beginning on the date of this Deed and ending on the date on which the Security Trustee is satisfied that all Secured Obligations have been unconditionally and irrevocably paid and discharged in full and all facilities made available by each of the Finance Parties to the Principal Debtor have been cancelled; and

*Subsidiary* means a subsidiary undertaking within the meaning of section 1162 of the Companies Act 2006.

#### 1.2 Interpretation

- (a) In this Legal Charge, except where the context otherwise requires:
  - (i) references to "a Mortgagor" or "the Principal Debtor" shall include persons deriving title under "that Mortgagor" or "the Principal Debtor" or who are entitled to redeem this security and the expression "the Secured Parties" (including references to "the Security Trustee" and "the Finance Parties") shall include references to any of their respective nominees, agents, Delegates, successors in title and permitted assigns and transferees;
  - (ii) unless otherwise indicated, references to the Security Trustee mean the Security Trustee acting in its capacity as security trustee for and on behalf of the Secured Parties:
  - (iii) winding up includes any winding up, reconstruction, administration, dissolution, liquidation, bankruptcy and any analogous procedure or step under any applicable law;
  - (iv) if a Mortgagor or the Principal Debtor consists of more than one entity, the liability of each such entity shall be joint and several and the terms of this Legal Charge shall be construed accordingly;
  - (v) if a Mortgagor or the Principal Debtor is a partnership, unincorporated body, association, committee, trustees or debtors on joint account, this security shall remain effective notwithstanding any change in its composition, name or style, and shall continue to secure all Secured Obligations;
  - (vi) references to any deed, instrument, certificate, agreement or contract (including this Legal Charge) or a provision thereof shall be construed as a reference to that deed, instrument, certificate, agreement or contract or provision as from time to time varied, novated, amended, supplemented or replaced (however fundamentally);

- (vii) expressions importing the singular shall include the plural and vice versa and words denoting any gender include all genders;
- (viii) references to any statute or other legislative provision shall include any statutory or legislative modification, re-enactment or any substitution of such statute or provision and, where applicable, any equivalent statute or legislation in another jurisdiction;
- (ix) a time of day is a reference to London time; and
- references to a person shall be construed as a reference to any individual, firm, company, corporation, government, state or agency of a state or any association, trust, joint venture, consortium, partnership or other entity (whether or not having separate legal personality).
- (b) The headings in this Legal Charge are for ease of reference only and shall not affect its interpretation.
- (c) Where a Mortgagor is an individual and not a body corporate the continuing nature of the security hereby created shall not be determined or affected by notice to any Secured Party of the death or mental incapacity of that Mortgagor.
- (d) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Legal Charge, any security created hereunder which, at the time of being enforced, would constitute a regulated mortgage contract under Article 61(3)(a) of the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000 (Regulated Activities) Order 2001 shall not secure any amount payable to Barclays Bank PLC or Barclays Mercantile Business Finance Limited.

#### 2. SECURED PARTIES

Each party agrees that the Security Trustee's interests and rights under and in respect of this Legal Charge shall be held by the Security Trustee on trust for and on behalf of the Secured Parties.

#### 3. AGREEMENT TO PAY

- 3.1 Each of the Principal Debtor and the Mortgagors hereby as primary obligor and not merely as surety, covenants with the Security Trustee that each of the Principal Debtor and the Mortgagors will on demand in writing made to the Principal Debtor or that Mortgagor, pay or discharge the Secured Obligations on the date(s) on which such Secured Obligations are expressed to become due and in the manner provided for in the document under which liability for such Secured Obligations arises.
- On any such demand being made, the Security Trustee may also immediately crystallise, or direct the relevant Secured Party to crystallise, any future obligations of any Mortgagor and/or the Principal Debtor as the case may be to pay any amounts due under any bills or notes which are held by any Secured Party and to which any Mortgagors and/or

Principal Debtor are a party whether as drawer, acceptor, maker or endorser without any deduction, withholding or set off whatsoever. The Security Trustee shall be at liberty from time to time to give time for payment of any bills of exchange, promissory notes or other securities which may have been discounted for or received on account from any of the Mortgagors and/or Principal Debtor by any Secured Party or on which a Mortgagor and/or the Principal Debtor shall or may be liable as drawer, acceptor, maker, endorser or otherwise to any parties liable thereon or thereto as the Security Trustee in its absolute discretion shall think fit without releasing any Mortgagor and/or the Principal Debtor or affecting any Mortgagor's and/or the Principal Debtor's liability under this Legal Charge or the security created by it.

- 3.3 So far only as the liabilities of the Principal Debtor are concerned, the continuing nature of the security created by this Legal Charge may be determined at the expiration of three calendar months after the receipt by the Security Trustee from any Mortgagor of notice in writing to determine it and the amount secured by this Legal Charge in respect of such liabilities shall on the expiration of such notice be crystallized except as regards unascertained or contingent liabilities and additional sums for interest costs and expenses.
- As between the Principal Debtor on the one hand and each Mortgagor and the Mortgaged Property on the other hand the Principal Debtor shall be primarily liable for the payment of the monies hereby covenanted to be paid by the Principal Debtor but this provision shall not affect the Security Trustee (or any other Secured Party) or in any way preclude the Security Trustee (or other Secured Party) from enforcing or having recourse to all or any remedies or means for recovering payment thereof which may be available under this Legal Charge or otherwise at such times and in such order and manner as the Security Trustee (or any other Secured Party) shall think fit.
- 3.5 Default interest on the Secured Obligations shall accrue in respect of any overdue amount from its due date or, in the case of any cost, charge, loss, liability, expense and other amount referred to in Clause 18 (Costs and Expenses) from the date such amount was expended, paid or debited on account by the Security Trustee or any other Secured Party (without the necessity of any demand being made for payment thereof), in each case, up to the date of actual payment (both before and after judgment) at the Default Rate. Any default interest accruing under this paragraph shall be immediately payable by the Principal Debtor or the Mortgagors on demand by the Security Trustee or any other Secured Party. Unless otherwise agreed, such default interest (If unpaid) will be compounded with the relevant overdue amount or cost, charge, loss, liability, expense and other amount referred to in Clause 18 (Costs and Expenses) on a monthly basis but will remain immediately due and payable.

#### 4. SECURITY

. .

#### 4.1 General

All security created by each Mortgagor under this Clause 4 is:

- (a) continuing security for the payment and discharge of the Secured Obligations;
- (b) granted with limited title guarantee;
- (c) granted in respect of all the right, title and interest (if any), present and future of each Mortgagor in and to the relevant Security Asset; and
- (d) granted in favour of the Security Trustee to hold on trust for and on behalf of the Secured Parties.

#### 4.2 Charges

- (a) Each Mortgagor hereby charges:
  - (i) by way of legal mortgage all the Mortgaged Property and all the interest of that Mortgagor in the Mortgaged Property TOGETHER with all buildings, fixtures including trade fixtures (if any) and fixed plant and machinery from time to time on the Mortgaged Property together with all estates, rights, title, options, easements and privileges benefitting the same including all beneficial interests and rights in the Mortgaged Property and in any proceeds of sale or disposal of any part of the Mortgaged Property;
  - (ii) by way of first fixed charge any shares held by a Mortgagor in any company from time to time which has any rights in or is connected to the Mortgaged Property;
     and
  - (iii) by way of first fixed charge the benefit of all guarantees, indemnities, rent deposits, agreements, contracts, undertakings and warranties relating to the Mortgaged Property.
- (b) Each Mortgagor hereby assigns and agrees to assign all of its right, title, estate and other interests in and to all rents and other sums at any time payable by any tenants or licenses or occupiers of the Mortgaged Property together with the benefit of all its rights and remedies relating to them subject to redemption upon repayment of the Secured Obligations.
- (c) Each Mortgagor hereby assigns and agrees to assign all of its right, title, estate and other interests in and to all monies from time to time payable to that Mortgagor under or pursuant to all present and future contract or policies of insurance to which it is entitled in relation to the Mortgaged Property including without limitation the refund of any premiums subject to redemption upon repayment of the Secured Obligations.

#### 4.3 Implied covenants of title

The covenant set out in Sections 3(1), 3(2) and 6(2) of the Law of Property (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1994 will not extend to this Clause 4. It shall be implied in respect of this Clause 4 that the Mortgagors are disposing of the Security Assets free from all charges and encumbrances (whether monetary or not) and from all other rights exercisable by third parties (including liabilities imposed and rights conferred by or under any enactment).

#### 4.4 Ownership

The Mortgagors are the legal and beneficial owners of, and have good and marketable title to, the Security Assets, in each case, free from security (other than that created by or pursuant to this Legal Charge) and restrictions and onerous covenants.

#### 5. LIMITATIONS

- 5.1 Notwithstanding anything contained herein to the contrary it is hereby expressly agreed and declared that the security hereby constituted shall be enforceable only in respect of the liabilities of the Principal Debtor due, owing or incurred to:
  - (a) the Security Trustee (whether in its personal capacity or as security trustee for the Secured Parties) and any Receiver or Delegate; and
  - (b) the Finance Parties under the terms of a facility letter dated 22 December 2020 including all extensions to and renewals, further renewals and replacements of that facility letter.
- 5.2 Notwithstanding anything contained in this Legal Charge to the contrary it is agreed that the Security Trustee's right of recovery out of the share of the Mortgaged Property and other assets (including the net rents profits and proceeds of sale) charged pursuant to this Legal Charge until sale of the Mortgaged Property shall be limited to the Principal Debtor's share from time to time in the Mortgaged Property but so that the aforementioned limitation shall not affect or limit the personal liability of the Principal Debtor for all monies and liabilities from time to time due, owing or incurred by the Principal Debtor to any Secured Party. Each Mortgagor hereby covenants that it will not transfer or otherwise dispose of its beneficial share in the Mortgaged Property without the prior written consent of the Security Trustee (whether in its personal capacity or as security trustee for the Secured Parties).
- 5.3 Notwithstanding any other provision hereof, the liability of Tower Pension Trustees Limited shall not exceed the aggregate of the assets of the St James's Place SIPP for Mr M Boulton (SJP2236) unless the value of such property and/or assets held in the St. James's Place SIPP for Mr M Boulton (SJP2236) has been diminished by the wilful default or negligence of Tower Pension Trustees Limited (save for where Tower Pension Trustees Limited has acted reasonably based on the instruction and information from Mr M Boulton), but nothing in this clause shall prevent the Security Trustee from (a) making

demand on all of the trustees of the St James's Place SIPP for Mr M Boulton (SJP2236) for the purpose of ensuring that the Security Trustee's powers and remedies as mortgagee or chargee shall arise or become exercisable and (b) from debiting any amount payable hereunder to any accounts in the name of the trustees as trustees of the St James's Place SIPP for Mr M Boulton (SJP2236). For the avoidance of any doubt it is hereby agreed by the parties that in the event that the Security Trustee had a claim against Tower Pension Trustees Limited for wilful default or negligence or otherwise that no claim can be made against the assets of any SIPP save for the St James's Place SIPP for Mr M Boulton (SJP2236).

#### 6. LAND REGISTRY

- Each Mortgagor hereby requests if the Mortgaged Property is registered at the Land Registry (and against any title to any unregistered property making up the Mortgaged Property which is the subject of a first registration of title at the Land Registry) the Chief Land Registrar:
  - (A) to enter the following restriction into the register in favour of the Security Trustee:

"No disposition of the registered estate by the proprietor of the registered estate, or by the proprietor of any registered charge, not being a charge registered before the entry of this restriction, is to be registered without a written consent signed by the proprietor for the time being of the charge dated [insert date] in favour of Barclays Security Trustee Limited as referred to in the charges register", and

- (B) to enter an obligation to make further advances on the Charges Register relating to the Mortgaged Property.
- 6.2 Each Mortgagor certifies to the Land Registry that the security interest created under or pursuant to this Legal Charge does not contravene any of the provisions of the articles of association or other constitutive documents of that Mortgagor if applicable.

#### 7. REPRESENTATIONS

- 7.1 Each Mortgagor represents and warrants that:
  - (a) it has full power and authority and is legally empowered to enter into this Legal Charge and to grant security over the Mortgaged Property on the terms set out herein;
  - (b) it has taken all necessary actions (including corporate actions) to authorise the acceptance of and the exercise of its rights under this Legal Charge and the performance of its obligations under this Legal Charge and all other documents to be entered into by it in connection herewith;

- (c) there is no legal or other restriction on its ability to enter into and perform its obligations in respect of this Legal Charge, including that such entry or performance will not constitute a breach of any law, regulation or official directive to which it is subject or any agreement by which it is bound;
- (d) this Legal Charge will be valid, binding and enforceable in accordance with its terms;
- (e) none of the Mortgagors, nor any of their affiliates is either:
  - (i) listed, or is owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by any person which is listed on an SDN List; or
  - (ii) located, organised or resident in a country which is the subject of sanctions by any Authority;
- (f) no Security Interest (other than the Security Interests created or expressed to be created by or pursuant to this Legal Charge) exists on, over or in relation to any of the Mortgaged Property or any other assets being charged pursuant to this Legal Charge at the date of this Legal Charge;
- (g) any assets being charged pursuant to this Legal Charge which are in the form of shares are fully paid and not subject to any option to purchase or similar rights. The constitutional documents of companies whose Securities are subject to the security created by this Legal Charge do not and could not restrict or inhibit any transfer of those shares on creation or enforcement of the Security; and
- (h) no "warning notice" or "restrictions notice" (as defined in Clause 1(2) of Schedule 1B of the Companies Act 2006) has been issued in respect of all or any part of the shares.

Each of the above representations of this Clause 7 will be correct and complied with in all respects at all times during the Security Period as if repeated by reference to the then existing circumstances.

#### 8. GENERAL UNDERTAKINGS

- 8.1 Each Mortgagor undertakes to procure that:
  - (a) it shall not make any material change in the scope or nature of its business;
  - (b) if a Mortgagor is a partnership, it shall notify the Security Trustee in writing immediately of any change in the membership of the partnership. Whenever possible such notification shall be given in advance of such change; and
  - (c) if a Mortgagor comprises one or more trustees, it shall give to the Security Trustee not less than 28 days' prior written notice of the proposed retirement of any trustee or the appointment of any new trustee (which shall not be effected without the prior

written consent of the Security Trustee) and shall notify the Security Trustee in writing immediately upon the death of any trustee or the dissolution of any firm or corporation acting as trustee.

#### 9. UNDERTAKINGS

#### 9.1 General

- (a) Each Mortgagor covenants with the Security Trustee that during the continuance of this security that it will not (without the prior written consent of the Security Trustee):
  - create or agree to create or permit to subsist any mortgage or other fixed charge or other security of any kind over the Mortgaged Property or other assets charged pursuant to this Legal Charge;
  - sell, assign, transfer, part with or share possession or otherwise dispose of or deal with its interest in the Mortgaged Property or other assets charged pursuant to this Legal Charge;
  - (iii) create or grant any interest in the Mortgaged Property or any other asset secured by this Legal Charge in favour of a third party; or
  - (iv) sever or remove any of the fixtures forming part of its Mortgaged Property, if to do so would be reasonably expected to have a materially adverse effect on the value, saleability or use of the Mortgaged Property or the enforceability of this Legal Charge.
- (b) During the continuance of this security, no statutory or other power of granting or agreeing to grant or of accepting or agreeing to accept surrenders of leases or tenancies of the Mortgaged Property or any part thereof shall be capable of being exercised by each Mortgagor without the prior consent in writing of the Security Trustee.
- (c) During the continuance of this security each Mortgagor shall have no statutory or other power to vary the terms of any lease or underlease of or relating to the Mortgaged Property or any part thereof without the prior consent in writing of the Security Trustee.
- (d) Each Mortgagor shall immediately on execution of this Legal Charge or, in relation to any occupational lease coming into existence after the date of this Legal Charge, upon that Mortgagor entering into that occupational lease, give notice to each tenant in such form as is approved by the Security Trustee and shall procure that such tenant gives to the Security Trustee within a reasonable time of the execution of this Legal Charge or the occupational lease, as appropriate, a duly completed acknowledgement of such notice. If that Mortgagor fails to do so, the Security Trustee may give such notice.
- (e) Each Mortgagor hereby covenants with the Security Trustee that:

- (i) immediately upon execution of this Legal Charge, to deposit with the Security Trustee, all deeds and documents relating to any occupational interest at the Mortgaged Property and any title insurance policies unless held by that Mortgagor's solicitor to the order of the Security Trustee and to deposit with the Security Trustee or such solicitor at any time thereafter any further such deeds and other documents relating to such occupational interests or title insurance policies, promptly upon coming into possession of any of those items;
- (ii) without prejudice to paragraph (i) above, following execution of this Legal Charge, on written demand to deposit with the Security Trustee all title deeds and other documents constituting or evidencing title to the Mortgaged Property, unless held by that Mortgagor's solicitor to the order of the Security Trustee and to deposit with the Security Trustee or such solicitor at any time thereafter on written demand any further such title deeds and documents;
- (iii) if and so long as the title to the Mortgaged Property or any part thereof is not registered under the Land Registration Acts 1986 to 2002 no person shall, during the continuance of this security, be registered under the said Acts as proprietor of the Mortgaged Property or any part thereof without the consent in writing of the Security Trustee;
- (iv) upon any such registration each Mortgagor will forthwith deliver to the Security Trustee copies of evidence of registration (including a copy of the title plan and register for each registered title in respect of the Mortgaged Property) and such title plans and registers delivered to the solicitor holding the title deeds to the Security Trustee's order in accordance with paragraph (i) above; and
- (v) each Mortgagor will comply with all planning laws and regulations and the terms of any authorisation in respect of any such planning laws or regulations, in each case relating to the Mortgaged Property.

#### 9.2 Environment

Each Mortgagor undertakes to the Security Trustee that during the continuance of the security constituted by this Legal Charge it shall at all times:

- (a) obtain and maintain in full force and effect all Environmental Approvals and ensure that the business and/or operations carried on at the Mortgaged Property comply in all respects with all Environmental Laws and Environmental Approvals;
- (b) promptly on becoming aware of it, inform the Security Trustee of any Environmental Claim which has been made or threatened against any Mortgagor or any occupier of the Mortgaged Property setting out the action which is to be taken with respect to that Environmental Claim; and

(c) notify the Security Trustee promptly on becoming aware of any Environmental Contamination at or brought on to the Mortgaged Property or circumstances likely to lead to Environmental Contamination which might give rise to any Environmental Claim, and take or procure the taking of all necessary action to deal with, remedy or remove from the Mortgaged Property or prevent the incursion of (as the case may be) that Environmental Contamination or circumstances likely to lead to Environmental Contamination so as to prevent an Environmental Claim, endeavouring always to minimise the danger or harm arising to the environment.

#### 9.3 Compliance

During the continuance of this security each Mortgagor shall:

- (a) obtain and maintain all consents and observe and perform all covenants, stipulations, requirements, court orders, regulations and obligations from time to time affecting the Mortgaged Property and comply with all requirements of any authority and all obligations under any statute, bye-laws, and regulations relating to the whole or any part of the Mortgaged Property; and
- (b) give full details to the Security Trustee of any notice, order, direction, designation, resolution, proposal or other matter given or made by any authority (whether or not under any planning legislation, regulations and/or bye-laws) and relating to the Mortgaged Property or the area in which the Mortgaged Property is situated and if required by the Security Trustee take all necessary steps to comply with such notice.

#### 9.4 Pay outgoings

During the continuance of this security, each Mortgagor shall punctually pay or cause to be paid all present and future rent, rates, taxes, duties, charges, assessments, impositions and outgoings whatsoever now or at any time payable, charged, assessed on or in respect of the Mortgaged Property or any part of it.

#### 10. INFORMATION AND ACCESS

#### Each Mortgagor shall:

- (a) from time to time on request by the Security Trustee, provide the Security Trustee with such information as the Security Trustee may reasonably require about Mortgaged Property and its compliance with the terms of this Legal Charge;
- (b) permit the Security Trustee, its representatives, professional advisers and contractors, free access at all reasonable times and on reasonable notice to inspect the Mortgaged Property (including, without limitation, for the purposes of conducting a valuation of the Mortgaged Property); and
- (c) promptly notify the Security Trustee of any litigation, arbitration or administrative proceedings commenced, pending or threatened against it or any of its Subsidiaries or

any other event which is reasonably likely to adversely affect the value or otherwise depreciate, impair or prejudice the Mortgaged Property and/or any other asset charged pursuant to this Legal Charge or result in the security created by this Legal Charge becoming enforceable.

#### 11. OBLIGATIONS WHERE THE MORTGAGED PROPERTY IS LEASEHOLD

Each Mortgagor undertakes to the Security Trustee in respect of the Mortgaged Property (where the Mortgaged Property is leasehold) as follows:

- (a) not at any time without the Security Trustee's prior consent in writing, to surrender to the landlord of the Mortgaged Property (the *Landlord*) (whether formally or informally) any lease under which the Mortgaged Property is held or otherwise in any way voluntarily to give up possession of the Mortgaged Property to the Landlord or to vary the terms of the lease;
- (b) to comply forthwith with any notice served on each Mortgagor by the Landlord under Section 146 of the Law of Property Act 1925 (or any statutory re-enactment thereof);
- (c) to take all reasonable steps (including (if appropriate) but not limited to making an application to the court for relief against forfeiture) to prevent the Landlord from lawfully exercising a right, peaceably, to re-enter the Mortgaged Property;
- (d) to inform the Security Trustee forthwith (and in any event prior to leaving the Mortgaged Property vacant) of any intention to leave the Mortgaged Property vacant for a period in the case of residential property, of 28 days or more and in the case of commercial property, for 14 days or more;
- (e) to comply at all times with the covenants on each Mortgagor's part contained in the lease under which the Mortgaged Property is held and to pay the rent and any other sums payable under the lease promptly and to provide forthwith to the Security Trustee following receipt of a request to that effect from the Security Trustee due evidence of the payment to the landlord of all such sums;
- (f) forthwith, on receipt of the same, to forward to the Security Trustee copies of all notices of whatever kind or other correspondence or communications received from the Landlord relating to alleged breaches of any covenant contained in the lease; and
- (g) to advise the Security Trustee forthwith (and thereafter to keep the Security Trustee fully informed as to the progress) of any dispute or potential dispute between each Mortgagor and the Landlord giving details of the nature of the dispute, the facts resulting in the dispute and any other relevant information.

#### 12. COVENANTS

Each Mortgagor by executing this Legal Charge covenants with the Security Trustee that that Mortgagor during the continuance of this security:

- (a) will keep all buildings now or for the time being subject to this security adequately insured against loss or damage by fire and such other risks as the Security Trustee may from time to time require to the full replacement value thereof (having regard to any possible increases in building costs and including the costs of demolition, costs of alternative accommodation and architect's, engineer's, surveyor's and other professional fees) with an insurance office or underwriters approved by the Security Trustee in writing from time to time and if so required by the Security Trustee in the joint names of that Mortgagor and the Security Trustee and will duly pay all premiums and other monies necessary for effecting and keeping up such insurance within one week of the same becoming due or, if a shorter time period, the time period for payment specified by the insurers, and will on demand produce to the Security Trustee the policies of such insurance and the receipts for such payments;
- (b) will keep all buildings now or for the time being subject to this security in good repair and condition;
- (c) will keep all the utilities on the Mortgaged Property and/or serving the Mortgaged Property and any heating system in good working order;
- (d) will not without the prior consent of the Security Trustee make any structural or material alteration to the Mortgaged Property;
- (e) will duly and with reasonable expedition complete any building operations commenced at any time by that Mortgagor on the Mortgaged Property;
- (f) acknowledges at any time after payment of the monies secured by this Legal Charge has been demanded or if default shall be made by that Mortgagor in performing any of the above obligations the Security Trustee may as the case may be insure and keep insured the Mortgaged Property in any sum which the Security Trustee may think expedient or may repair and keep in repair the Mortgaged Property or may complete any such building operations (with power to enter upon the Mortgaged Property for any of those purposes without thereby becoming a mortgagee in possession);
- (g) will manage the Mortgaged Property, any person occupying the whole or any part of the Mortgaged Property in accordance the principles of good estate management and in any manner that the Security Trustee in its sole discretion may require; and
- (h) acknowledges all monies expended by the Security Trustee under this provision shall be deemed to be properly paid by the Security Trustee.

#### 13. APPLICATION OF INSURANCE PROCEEDS

All monies received on any insurance what soever in respect of loss or damage by fire or otherwise to the Mortgaged Property or any part thereof (whether effected or maintained by a Mortgagor in pursuance of his obligation under the covenant contained in Clause 12 (Covenants) of this Legal Charge or independently of or otherwise than in pursuance of

such obligation) shall as the Security Trustee requires either be applied in making good the loss or damage in respect of which the monies are received or be paid to the Security Trustee in or towards payment of the monies for the time being secured by this Legal Chargeor such part or parts thereof as the Security Trustee may require.

#### 14. POWERS ON ENFORCEMENT

- (a) Section 103 of the Law of Property Act 1925 shall not apply to this security but the statutory power of sale, shall as between the Security Trustee and a purchaser from the Security Trustee, arise on and be exercisable at any time after the execution of this security, provided that the Security Trustee shall not exercise the said power of sale until payment of the monies secured by this Legal Charge or any part thereof has been demanded but this proviso shall not affect a purchaser or put him upon inquiry whether such demand has been made.
- (b) Section 93 of the Law of Property Act 1925 dealing with the consolidation of mortgages, shall not apply to this security. Each party to this Legal Charge understands that under the Land Registration Act 2002, this Legal Charge (including any attachments) will be available for inspection by any person upon application to the Land Registry.

#### 15. RECEIVER

#### 15.1 Appointment of Receiver

- (a) At any time after the Security Trustee shall have demanded payment of any monies secured by this Legal Charge or if requested by the Mortgagors, the Security Trustee may (unless precluded by law) without further notice appoint under seal or in writing any one or more qualified persons to be a Receiver of all or any part of the Security Assets, to act together or independently of the other or others appointed to the extent applicable.
- (b) In this Clause 15, a "qualified person" means a person who, under the Insolvency Act 1986, is qualified to act as a Receiver of the property of any company or individual with respect to which that person is appointed.

#### 15.2 Powers of Receiver

(a) The Receiver shall (so far as the law permits) be the agent of the Mortgagors (who shall alone be personally liable for his acts, defaults and remuneration) and shall have and be entitled to exercise all powers conferred by the Law of Property Act 1925 in the same way as if the Receiver had been duly appointed under that Act and in particular by way of addition to, but without limiting any general powers referred to in this Legal Charge (and without prejudice to any of the Security Trustee's powers), the Receiver shall have power in the name of each Mortgagor or otherwise to do the following things:

- (i) Take possession: to take possession of, collect and get in all or any part of the Mortgaged Property and for that purpose to take any proceedings as the Receiver shall think fit;
- (ii) Protection of assets: to commence and/or complete any building operations on the Mortgaged Property or any part thereof and to apply for and obtain any planning permissions, building regulation approvals and any other permissions, consents or licences in each case as the Receiver may in his absolute discretion think fit:
- (iii) Raising finance: to raise money from the Security Trustee (or any Secured Party) or others on the security of the Mortgaged Property or otherwise;
- (iv) Services for tenants: to provide such facilities and services for tenants and generally to manage the Mortgaged Property in such manner as the Receiver shall think fit;
- (v) Leasehold Mortgaged Property: if the Mortgaged Property is leasehold, to vary the terms of or surrender any lease and/or to take a new lease thereof or of any part thereof on such terms as the Receiver shall think fit and so that any such new lease shall ipso facto become charged to the Security Trustee on the terms hereof, so far as applicable and to execute a formal legal charge over any such new lease in favour of the Security Trustee in such form as it may require;
- (vi) Sell, let etc.: to sell, let or lease or concur in selling, letting or leasing and to vary the terms of, terminate or accept surrenders of leases or tenancies of the Mortgaged Property or any part thereof in such manner and for such term, with or without a premium with such rights relating to other parts thereof and containing such covenants on the part of each Mortgagor or otherwise and generally on such terms and conditions (including the payment of money to a lessee or tenant on a surrender) as the Receiver shall think fit;
- (vii) Compromise: to make any arrangement or compromise which the Receiver shall think fit;
- (viii) Maintenance: to make and effect all repairs, improvements and insurances;
- (ix) Carry on business: to carry on or concur in carrying on the Business (if any) and for that purpose to raise money from the Security Trustee (or any Secured Party) or others on the security of the Mortgaged Property or otherwise and to transfer the goodwill of the Business (if any) with the Mortgaged Property;
- (x) Resources: to use all stock and chattels at the Mortgaged Property for the purpose of carrying on the Business (if any);

- (xi) Maintain Licences: to apply for and obtain whether in the Receiver's own name or otherwise all licences, consents, registrations and approvals which may be necessary for the lawful running of the Business (if any) (*Licences*) and to insure all Licences against forfeiture, suspension or non-renewal;
- (xii) Engaging persons to carry on Business: to engage such persons as the Receiver may in its absolute discretion consider necessary or desirable for the running of the Business (if any) upon such terms and conditions as the Receiver shall deem fit;
- (xiii) Acquire assets: to buy in all such stock and chattels as the Receiver shall in its absolute discretion consider necessary or desirable for the running of the Business (if any);
- (xiv) Books and records: to have access to, to use and to make up the books and records of the Business (if any);
  - (xv) Contracts: to carry on existing contracts and to enter into such new contracts for such purposes as the Receiver shall deem necessary for the running of the Business (if any);
- (xvi) Appointments: to appoint managers, officers, contractors, advisors and agents for the above purposes upon such terms as to remuneration or otherwise as the Receiver may determine; and
- (xvii) General powers: to do all such other acts and things as may be considered to be incidental or conducive to any of the matters or powers aforesaid and which the Receiver lawfully may or can do,

provided that the Receiver shall not be authorised to exercise any of the above powers, if and insofar and so long as the Security Trustee has in writing excluded those powers whether at the time of the Receiver's appointment or subsequently.

(b) The statutory powers of sale leasing and accepting surrenders exercisable by the Security Trustee hereunder, are hereby extended so as to authorise the Security Trustee whether in its own name or in that of each Mortgagor or otherwise to grant a lease or leases of the whole or any part or parts of the Mortgaged Property with such rights relating to other parts thereof and containing such covenants on the part of each Mortgagor or otherwise and generally on such terms and conditions (including the payment of money to a lessee or tenant on a surrender) and whether or not at a premium as the Security Trustee in its absolute discretion shall think fit.

#### 15.3 Removal

The Security Trustee may from time to time by writing remove any Receiver appointed by it (so far as it is lawfully able) and may, whenever it may deem it expedient, appoint a new Receiver in the place of any Receiver whose appointment may for any reason have terminated.

#### 15.4 Remuneration

- (a) The Security Trustee may from time to time, fix the remuneration of any Receiver appointed by it (which remuneration may be or include a commission calculated by reference to the gross amount of all moneys received or otherwise and may include remuneration in connection with claims, actions or proceedings made or brought against the Receiver by each Mortgagor or any other person or the performance or discharge of any obligation imposed upon the Receiver by statute or otherwise) but such remuneration shall be payable by each Mortgagor alone, and sections 109(6) and (8) of the Law of Property Act 1925 shall not apply in relation to any Receiver appointed under this Legal Charge.
- (b) The amount of such remuneration may be debited by the Security Trustee to any account of each Mortgagor held with a Secured Party, but shall, in any event, form part of the Secured Obligations and accordingly be secured on the Security Assets under the security contained in this Legal Charge.

#### 15.5 Extent of Appointment

The exclusion of any Security Assets from the appointment of the Receiver, shall not preclude the Security Trustee from subsequently extending the Receiver's or Receivers' appointment (or that of their replacement) to that part or appointing another Receiver over any other part of the Security Assets.

#### 15.6 No liability as mortgagee in possession

None of the Secured Parties shall, nor shall any Receiver appointed as aforesaid, by reason of it or the Receiver entering into possession of the Security Assets or any part of them, be liable to account as mortgagee in possession or be liable for any loss on realisation or for any default or omission for which a mortgagee in possession might be liable.

#### 15.7 Agent of the Mortgagors

- (a) Every Receiver of the Mortgagors duly appointed by the Security Trustee under the powers in that respect contained in this Legal Charge, shall be deemed to be the agent of that Mortgagor for all purposes and shall as such agent for all purposes be deemed to be in the same position as a Receiver duly appointed by a mortgagee under the Law of Property Act 1925.
- (b) Each Mortgagor alone shall be responsible for the contracts, engagements, acts, omissions, defaults and losses of the Receiver and for liabilities incurred by the Receiver

and no Secured Party shall incur any liability for them by reason of the Security Trustee appointing such Receiver or for any other reason whatsoever.

#### 15.8 Security Trustee may exercise

To the fullest extent permitted by law, all or any of the powers, authorities and discretions which are conferred by this Legal Charge (either expressly or impliedly) upon a Receiver of the Security Assets may be exercised after the security created under this Legal Charge becomes enforceable by the Security Trustee in relation to the whole of such Security Assets or any part of them without first appointing a Receiver of such property or any part of it or notwithstanding the appointment of a Receiver of such property or any part of it.

#### 16. FURTHER ASSURANCES

- Each Mortgagor shall on demand execute any document and do any other act or thing (in either case, at the expense of the relevant Mortgagor) which the Security Trustee (or any other Secured Party) may reasonably specify for protecting, preserving or perfecting any security created or intended to be created by this Legal Charge or for facilitating the realisation thereof or otherwise for enforcing the same or exercising any of the powers, rights and discretions of the Security Trustee (or any other Secured Party) under this Legal Charge, including the execution of all releases, transfers, assignments and other documents and the giving of all notices, orders, instructions, directions and requests for any consents to enable the property to be charged which the Security Trustee (or any other Secured Party) may reasonably request.
- 16.2 Each Mortgagor by way of security by executing this Legal Charge irrevocably appoints each of the Security Trustee and any Receiver or Delegate appointed under this Legal Charge jointly and severally to be its attorney with full power of delegation in its name and on its behalf:
  - (a) to sign, execute, seal, complete and deliver any document, deed, agreement, instruments or act which the Security Trustee or such Receiver or Delegate may require for perfecting the title of the Security Trustee to the Mortgaged Property or for vesting the same in the Security Trustee, its nominees or any purchaser or generally for any of the purposes set out in this Legal Charge;
  - (b) otherwise generally to sign, seal, execute and deliver all deeds, assurances, agreements and documents and to do all acts and things which may be required for the full exercise of all or any of the powers conferred on the Security Trustee or a Receiver or Delegate under this Legal Charge or which may be deemed expedient by the Security Trustee or a Receiver or a Delegate in connection with any disposal, realisation or getting in by the Security Trustee or such Receiver or Delegate of the Mortgaged Property or any part thereof or in connection with any other exercise of any power under this Legal Charge.

- 16.3 Each Mortgagor shall ratify and confirm all transactions entered into by the Security Trustee, any Receiver or any Delegate of the Security Trustee in the exercise or purported exercise of the Security Trustee's or the Receiver's respective powers and all things done by the Security Trustee, such Receiver or Delegate by virtue of any power of attorney given by this Clause 16.
- 16.4 Each Mortgagor hereby acknowledges that the power of attorney hereby granted to the Security Trustee, any Receiver and its Delegates and substitutes is granted irrevocably and for value as part of the security constituted by this Legal Charge to secure the proprietary interests of and the performance of obligations owed to the respective donees within the meaning and for the purposes of the Powers of Attorney Act 1971.
- 16.5 All powers of the Receiver hereunder may be exercised by the Security Trustee whether as attorney of each Mortgagor or otherwise and whether or not the Receiver has been appointed.

#### 17. CO-OPERATION WITH THE RECEIVER

- 17.1 Each of the Mortgagors and the Principal Debtor (or any of them as the case may be) covenants with the Security Trustee as follows:
  - (a) that that Mortgagor and the Principal Debtor (or any of them as the case may be) will co-operate with the Receiver in his running of the Business (if any) and will afford the Receiver the opportunity to inspect and copy the books and records of the Business (if any) as and when requested;
  - (b) that that Mortgagor and the Principal Debtor (or any of them as the case may be) will upon request provide the Receiver with such information as the Receiver may require in connection with the Business (if any);
  - (c) not to remove the books and records of the Business (if any) from the Mortgaged Property; and
  - (d) not to remove any of the stock or chattels from the Mortgaged Property save that nothing in this Clause 17.1 shall prevent any Mortgagor or the Principal Debtor from removing or destroying stock or chattels which are no longer fit for the purpose for which they were intended or from using or selling the stock in the ordinary course of trading.
- 17.2 In relation to the Business (if any) each Mortgagor and the Principal Debtor (or any of them as the case may be) covenant(s) with the Security Trustee as follows:
  - (a) to endorse and transfer or cause to be endorsed and transferred any Licences to the Security Trustee or the Receiver or such other person as the Security Trustee or the Receiver may nominate and give all notices and make all applications required to effect the legal transfer of any Licences or for obtaining new Licences to or for the

Security Trustee, the Receiver or such other persons, as the Security Trustee or the Receiver may nominate;

- (b) to preserve and renew as necessary all Licences;
- (c) to conduct the Business (if any) in a lawful and proper manner to the best advantage and not to do or permit any act or thing which may endanger the Licences or render them void or voidable or liable to be forfeited or suspended or subject to any penalty or disqualification;
- (d) to insure (in a sum required by the Security Trustee from time to time) the Licences against forfeiture, suspension or non-renewal and to produce on demand evidence satisfactory to the Security Trustee that such insurance is in force; and
- (e) not to create any further mortgage or charge of the goodwill.
- 17.3 Each of the Mortgagors and the Principal Debtor by executing this Legal Charge irrevocably authorises the Security Trustee, the Receiver or any nominee or Delegate of the Security Trustee or the Receiver whether in that Mortgagor's and/or the Principal Debtor's name or otherwise to sign any document and to do any other act or thing which may be requisite or necessary to protect or to effect any renewal or transfer of any Licences to the Security Trustee, the Receiver or any nominee or Delegate of the Security Trustee or the Receiver and this Legal Charge shall be conclusive proof of each Mortgagor's and the Principal Debtor's consent to protection, renewal or transfer of such Licences.
- 17.4 After the Receiver has been appointed the net profits of the Business (if any) after deduction of the costs and expenses referred to in Clause 18 (Costs and Expenses) shall be applied in or towards payment of the Secured Obligations and all losses incurred in the carrying on of the Business (if any) shall be recoverable from any Mortgagor or the Principal Debtor as a debt and may be debited to any account of that Mortgagor or the Principal Debtor held with a Finance Party as the case may be and shall bear interest accordingly and shall be charged on the Mortgaged Property and the charge hereby conferred shall be in addition and without prejudice to any and every remedy, lien or security which the Security Trustee may have or but for the said charge would have for the monies secured by this Legal Charge or any part thereof.
- 17.5 If any provision contained in this Clause 17 is or at any time becomes illegal, invalid or unenforceable in any respect the legality, validity or enforceability of the remaining provisions of this Legal Charge shall not be in any way affected or impaired thereby.

#### 18. COSTS AND EXPENSES

18.1 All costs, charges and expenses incurred under this Legal Charge by the Security Trustee (whether acting in its personal capacity or as security trustee for the Secured Parties) (or any other Secured Party and their nominees, agents and Delegates) and all other monies

paid by the Security Trustee (whether acting in its personal capacity or as security trustee for the Secured Parties) (or any other Secured Party and their nominees, agents and Delegates) in perfecting or otherwise in connection with this security or in respect of the Mortgaged Property including (without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing) all monies expended by the Security Trustee (or any other Secured Party) under Clause 12 (Covenants) of this Legal Charge and all costs of the Security Trustee or any other Secured Party and their nominees, agents and Delegates of all proceedings for enforcement of the security constituted by this Legal Charge or for obtaining payment of the monies secured by this Legal Charge or any part thereof or arising out of or in connection with the acts authorised by Clause 15 (Receiver) or Clause 16 (Further Assurances) (and so that any taxation of the Security Trustee's costs, charges and expenses shall be on the full indemnity basis) shall be recoverable so far as they relate to the liabilities of the Principal Debtor from the Principal Debtor and so far as they relate to the liabilities of a Mortgagor from that Mortgagor as a debt and may be debited to any account of the Principal Debtor and/or any Mortgagor and shall bear interest in accordance with Clause 3.5 and shall be charged on the Mortgaged Property and the charge conferred by this Legal Chargeshall be in addition and without prejudice to any and every other remedy, lien or security which the Security Trustee (or any other Secured Party) may have or but for the said charge would have for the monies secured by this Legal Charge or any part thereof.

- 18.2 Each Mortgagor and the Principal Debtor shall on demand pay to or fully indemnify the Secured Parties, or other nominee or agent on an after-tax basis against all losses, actions, claims, costs (including legal costs), expenses, proceedings, liabilities and expenditure which the Security Trustee (whether acting in its personal capacity or as security trustee for and on behalf of the Secured Parties) or any other Secured Party, and any of their nominees or agents may suffer, pay or incur, acting reasonably, in connection with any payment or discharge in respect of the Secured Obligations (whether made by that Mortgagor and/or the Principal Debtor or a third person) being impeached or declared void for any reason whatsoever.
- 18.3 Where, pursuant to Clause 18.1 or 18.2 above, a sum is paid to the Secured Parties (or their nominees, agents or Delegates), the relevant Mortgagor and the Principal Debtor shall, in addition, pay to any Secured Party in respect of value added tax:
  - (a) (except where the payment falls within paragraph (b) below), such amount as equals any value added tax charged to the relevant Secured Party (or their nominees, agents or Delegates) in respect of the matter which gives rise to the payment and which the relevant Secured Party (or their nominees, agents or Delegates) certifies is not recoverable by it by repayment or credit (such certificate to be conclusive in the absence of manifest error); and
  - (b) on any reimbursement of or indemnification for any commissions, costs, charges, expenses or other items incurred by the relevant Secured Party (or their nominees, agents or Delegates) as agent for the relevant Mortgagor and/or the Principal

Debtor, such amount as equals the amount included in the commissions, costs, charges, expenses or other items in respect of value added tax (and in such a case the relevant Secured Party (or their nominees, agents or Delegates) shall provide the relevant Mortgagor and/or the Principal Debtor with an appropriate tax invoice in respect of such item, naming the relevant Mortgagor and/or the Principal Debtor as recipient of the relevant supply).

18.4 Each Mortgagor and the Principal Debtor agrees that no Secured Party will be held responsible for any loss suffered as a result of exercise of or failure to exercise by the Security Trustee (or any other Secured Party) of its rights under this Legal Charge, except in the case of gross negligence or wilful default of the relevant Secured Party.

#### 19. CONTINUING SECURITY

This security shall be continuing security and will extend to the ultimate balance of the Secured Obligations, regardless of any intermediate payment or discharge in whole or in part and shall not prejudice or affect any security which may have been created by any deposit of title deeds or other documents which may have been made with the Secured Parties prior to the execution of this Legal Charge relating to the Mortgaged Property or to any other property or any other security which the Security Trustee may now or at any time after the date of this Legal Charge hold on trust for and on behalf of the Secured Parties in respect of the monies secured by this Legal Charge or any of them or any part thereof respectively.

#### 20. WAIVER OF DEFENCES

- 20.1 None of the liabilities or obligations of each of the Principal Debtor and the Mortgagors under the security constituted by this Deed shall be impaired by a Secured Party:
- (a) agreeing any amendment, variation, restatement, assignment, replacement, refinancing, novation or departure (however substantial or material) of, to or from any document so that any such amendment, variation, restatement, assignment, replacement, refinancing, novation or departure (including any which may have been made before the signing of this Deed) shall, whatever its nature, be binding upon each of the Principal Debtor and the Mortgagors in all circumstances, notwithstanding that it may increase or otherwise affect the liability of any of the Principal Debtor and the Mortgagors;
- (b) releasing or granting any time or any indulgence of any (including, without limitation, the waiver of any preconditions for drawing under, or of any breach of, any document), or entering into any transaction or arrangements whatsoever with or in relation to any of the Principal Debtor or the Mortgagors and/or any third party;
- (c) taking, accepting, varying, dealing with, enforcing, abstaining from enforcing, surrendering or releasing any security, right of recourse, set off or combination or other right or interest held by a Secured Party for the Secured Obligations and any other

- obligations secured under this Deed in such manner as the relevant Secured Party thinks fit:
- (d) claiming, proving for, accepting or transferring any payment in respect of the Secured Obligations and any other obligations secured under this Deed in any composition by, or winding up of, any principal obligor and/or any third party or abstaining from so claiming, proving for, accepting or transferring; or
- (e) amalgamating with any other company or person whether the new company thus formed shall or shall not differ in its name, objects, character and constitution from the Secured Party, it being the intent that this Deed shall remain valid and effectual in all respects and for all purposes in favour of and with reference to any such new company when formed, and may be proceeded on and enforced in the same manner to all intents and purposes as if such new company had been expressly named in and referred to herein instead of the Secured Party.
- 20.2 Each Principal Debtor and the Mortgagors expressly confirms that it intends that the security constituted by this Deed shall extend from time to time to any (however fundamental) variation, renewal, replacement, refinancing, increase, extension or addition of or to any of documents and/or any facility or amount made available under any of the documents including, without limitation, any variation or extension of the purposes for which any facility or amount might be made available from time to time and any fees, costs and/or expenses associated with the foregoing.

#### 21. DEFERRAL OF RIGHTS

- (a) Until the end of the Security Period, a Mortgagor or the Principal Debtor will not exercise any rights which it may have by reason of performance by it of its obligations under this Deed:
  - (i) to be indemnified by any Mortgagor or the Principal Debtor or in respect of any other person;
  - (ii) to claim any contribution from any guarantor or other person in respect of the Secured Obligations;
  - (iii) to take the benefit (in whole or in part and whether by way of subrogation or otherwise) of any rights of the Security Trustee or any other Secured Party under any document or of any guarantee or Security taken pursuant to, or in connection with, the Secured Obligations by the Security Trustee or any other Secured Party;
  - (iv) to bring legal or other proceedings for an order requiring any Mortgagor or the Principal Debtor or any other person to make any payment, or perform any obligation, in respect of which a Mortgagor or the Principal Debtor or any other person has given a guarantee, undertaking or indemnity;

- (v) to exercise any right of set-off against any Mortgagor or the Principal Debtor or any other person; and/or
- (vi) to claim or prove as a creditor of any Mortgagor or the Principal Debtor or other person in competition with the Security Trustee or any other Secured Party.
- (b) If any Mortgagor or the Principal Debtor receives any benefit, payment or distribution in relation to such rights, it shall hold that benefit, payment or distribution to the extent necessary to enable all amounts which may be or become payable to the Secured Party by any Mortgagor or the Principal Debtor to be repaid in full on trust for the Secured Party and shall promptly pay or transfer the same to the Secured Party or as the Secured Party may direct for application.

#### 22. Accounts

If any Secured Party receives notice that a Mortgagor has encumbered or disposed of its share in the Mortgaged Property or any part thereof or on the expiration of written notice given under the provisions of Clause 3.3 be entitled to close the accounts of the Mortgagors and the Principal Debtor and to open a new account or accounts and (without prejudice to any right of the Security Trustee (or any other Secured Party) to combine accounts) no money paid into or carried to the Mortgagors' or the Principal Debtor's credit in any such new account shall be appropriated towards or have the effect of discharging any part of the amount due to the Secured Party on any such closed account. If any Secured Party does not open a new account or accounts immediately on receipt of such notice it shall nevertheless be treated as if it had done so at the time when it received such notice and as from that time all payments made by a Mortgagor or the Principal Debtor to each Secured Party shall be credited or be treated as having been credited to such new account or accounts and shall not operate to reduce the amount due from each of the Mortgagors or the Principal Debtor to the that Secured Party at the time when it received such notice.

All payments made by a Secured Party to a Mortgagor or the Principal Debtor after a Secured Party receives such notice shall be deemed to have been first made out of any payments last received into any account of a Mortgagor or the Principal Debtor with the Secured Party.

#### 23. SET OFF

23.1 The Security Trustee and any other Secured Party may at any time and from time to time without notice (but shall not be obliged to) set off (i) any obligation which is due and payable by a Mortgagor or the Principal Debtor to the Security Trustee, any other Secured Party and/or any other member of the Barclays Group and is unpaid against (ii) any obligation (whether or not matured) owed by the Security Trustee, any other Secured Party and/or any other member of the Barclays Group to that Mortgagor or the Principal Debtor as the case may be (with the difference between the amounts in (i) and (ii) being the Set Off Amount) regardless of the place of payment, booking branch or currency of

either obligation. Pursuant to the rights in the preceding sentence, any Secured Party may (and the Security Trustee may direct a Secured Party or other member of the Barclays Group to) debit an account held by a Mortgagor or the Principal Debtor, as the case may be, with any member of the Barclays Group by an amount up to and including the Set Off Amount.

- 23.2 If the obligations are in different currencies, the Security Trustee and any other Secured Party may convert either obligation at a market rate of exchange in its usual course of business for the purpose of the set off and if when converted it leaves the Security Trustee (or any other Secured Party) (as applicable) with less than the amount due, the Mortgagors and the Principal Debtor must make good the amount of the shortfall on demand.
- 23.3 The Security Trustee and any other Secured Party may in its absolute discretion estimate the amount of any liability of any Mortgagor or the Principal Debtor which is contingent or unascertained and thereafter set off such estimated amount and no amount shall be payable by the Security Trustee or Secured Party (as applicable) to any of the Mortgagors or the Principal Debtor unless and until all Secured Obligations have been ascertained and fully repaid or discharged.

#### 24. PROCEEDS FROM THE MORTGAGED PROPERTY

- At any time after payment of the monies secured by this Legal Charge or any part of it has been demanded and any part remains unpaid the Security Trustee may as agent of the Mortgagors and/or the Beneficial Owner (as applicable) remove and sell any chattels on the Mortgaged Property and the net proceeds of sale thereof shall be paid to the Mortgagors and/or the Beneficial Owner (as applicable) on demand and the Security Trustee shall not have the right to retain or set off such proceeds of sale against any indebtedness of any Mortgagor and/or the Beneficial Owner (as applicable) to the Security Trustee (or any other Secured Party).
- 24.2 Each Mortgagor hereby covenants with the Security Trustee to pay any sums which become payable by that Mortgagor under the Agricultural Holdings Act 1986, the Agricultural Tenancies Act 1995 or under any other statute for compensation costs or otherwise to a tenant of the Mortgaged Property or any part thereof failing which the Security Trustee may pay the said sum or discharge any charge created in pursuance of any such statute for securing the same and any monies paid by the Security Trustee under this Clause 24 shall be deemed to be expenses properly incurred by the Security Trustee hereunder.

#### 25. DISCRETION AND DELEGATION

25.1 Any liberty or power which may be exercised or any determination which may be made under this Legal Charge by the Security Trustee or any Receiver may be exercised or made from time to time in its absolute and unfettered discretion without any obligation to give reasons.

- 25.2 Each of the Security Trustee and any Receiver may at any time delegate all or any of the rights conferred on it by this Legal Charge.
- 25.3 The delegation may be made upon any terms and conditions (including the power to sub-delegate) and subject to any restrictions as the Security Trustee or the Receiver may think fit.
- 25.4 Such delegation shall not preclude either the subsequent exercise of such power, authority or discretion by the Security Trustee or the Receiver itself or any subsequent delegation or revocation.
- 25.5 Under no circumstances shall the Security Trustee, nor any Secured Party, nor any Receiver or Delegate nor any officer, agent or employee of any of them be liable to any Mortgagor or the Principal Debtor or any other person, as the case may be, as a result of or in connection with any act, default, omission or misconduct on the part of any Delegate.

#### 26. RELEASE

The Mortgaged Property shall not be released by time being given to the Principal Debtor or by any arrangement in relation to other securities or by any act matter or thing whether occurring before or after demand whereby the same might have been released (except an express release duly executed by or on behalf of the Security Trustee) and any monies which may not be otherwise recoverable under this Legal Charge by reason of any legal limitation, disability or incapacity on or of the Principal Debtor shall nevertheless be recoverable from the Mortgaged Property as though such monies had been advanced to the Mortgagors as if the Mortgagors were the sole or principal debtor in respect thereof and this Legal Charge had secured such indebtedness.

#### 27. BANKRUPTCY, WINDING UP

- 27.1 In the event of the insolvency, bankruptcy, administration, winding up or receivership proceedings or procedure as set out in Part 26 of the Companies Act 2006 or in the Insolvency Act 1986 or in relation to or with a view to any analogous proceedings or procedure in any jurisdiction or any arrangement with the creditors of the Principal Debtor:
  - (a) any monies secured by this Legal Charge shall be deemed to continue due and owing to the Security Trustee until the same are actually paid;
  - (b) no Mortgagor shall until the Secured Parties have been fully repaid be entitled to participate in any other security held by the Security Trustee on trust for and on behalf of the Secured Parties or in monies received by the Secured Parties on account of monies due from the Principal Debtor;

- (c) any dividends or payments received by the Secured Parties shall be taken and applied as payments in gross and shall not prejudice the right of the Secured Parties to recover out of the Mortgaged Property all the monies secured by this Legal Charge; and
- (d) the Secured Parties shall be entitled to prove for the full amount of the claim of the Secured Parties and to retain the whole of the dividends to the exclusion of the rights (if any) of the Mortgagors in competition with the Secured Parties until the Secured Parties have been fully repaid.

#### 28. TRANSFERS AND DISCLOSURE

- 28.1 No Mortgagor nor the Principal Debtor may assign or otherwise transfer any of its rights or obligations under this Legal Charge.
- 28.2 The Secured Parties may at any time sell, assign, novate, securitise or otherwise transfer all or any part of their rights or obligations under this Legal Charge to any person at any time (a *Transferee*). Each Mortgagor and the Principal Debtor consent to the disclosure by the Secured Parties of any information and documentation directly or indirectly concerning this Legal Charge to any prospective or actual Transferee.
- 28.3 The Secured Parties may disclose any information relevant to this Legal Charge in the Secured Parties' possession relating to any Mortgagor and the Principal Debtor to:
  - (a) any other member or affiliate of the Barclays Group and our or their officers, directors, employees, auditors, partners, consultants and professional advisers;
  - (b) a governmental, banking, taxation or other regulatory authority;
  - any person in connection with a securitisation of all or any part of the loan assets of any member of the Barclays Group from time to time;
  - (d) any Mortgagor and the Principal Debtor (as applicable);
  - (e) any person who may otherwise enter into contractual relations with any member of the Barclays Group in connection with this Legal Charge;
  - any person to whom information is required or requested to be disclosed by any court of competent jurisdiction or governmental, banking, taxation or other regulatory authority or similar body;
  - (g) any rating agency (including its professional advisers) to enable the rating agency to carry out its normal rating activities;
  - (h) any credit reference agency; and

(i) any other obligor in respect of all or part of the Secured Obligations and any affiliate, holding company or subsidiary thereof.

#### 29. FORBEARANCE

No delay or omission on the part of the Security Trustee (or any other Secured Party) in exercising any right, power or privilege under this Legal Charge will impair it or be construed as a waiver of it. A single or partial exercise of any right, power or privilege will not in any circumstances preclude any other or further exercise of it or the exercise of any other right, power or privilege.

#### 30. COUNTERPARTS

This Legal Charge may executed in any number of counterparts, each of which when executed and delivered shall be an original. All such counterparts will together constitute one instrument.

#### 31. NOTICES, COMMUNICATIONS AND DEMANDS

- Any notice, communication or demand under or in connection with this Legal Charge shall be in writing and shall be delivered personally, or by post to the Authorised Address and, if given by any Secured Party, may be made or given by any manager, officer or agent of that Secured Party or of any branch of that Secured Party.
- Any notice, communication or demand made or delivered under or in connection this Legal Charge to a Mortgagor or the Principal Debtor will only be effective in the case of a letter which is sent by post, in a first-class prepaid letter where available, and is posted before the last collection of letters from the letter box in which it was posted has been made on any day, at 10.00 a.m. on the next succeeding day upon which a delivery of letters is made.
- 31.3 Any notice to any Secured Party shall be addressed in writing and sent by post to Barclays Security Trustee Limited, Business Lending Services, PO Box 16276, Birmingham, B2 2XE and shall only be effective when actually received by that Secured Party.
- 31.4 Demands under this Legal Charge may be made from time to time and, at any time, the liabilities and obligations of any Mortgagor under this Legal Charge may be enforced, irrespective of:
  - (a) whether any demands, steps or proceedings are being or have been made or taken against any other party to this Legal Charge (if any) and/or any third party; or
  - (b) whether or in what order any security to which any Secured Party may be entitled in respect of the monies and liabilities hereby covenanted to be paid or discharged by each of the Principal Debtor and the Mortgagors and any other obligations secured under this Legal Charge is enforced.

#### 32. MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

- 32.1 Any party to this Legal Charge which is a company certifies that this Legal Charge does not contravene any of the provisions of its constitutional documents.
- 32.2 If at any time any provision of this Legal Charge is or becomes invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect under any law, the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions of this Legal Charge shall not in any way be affected or impaired.
- 32.3 Save as otherwise provided for in this Legal Charge, a person who is not a party to this Legal Charge has no right under the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999 or any similar applicable legislation to enforce or to enjoy the benefits of this Legal Charge.
- The Finance Parties and any nominee, agent, Delegate or Receiver may, subject to this Clause 32 and the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999 or any similar applicable legislation, rely on any clause of this Legal Charge.
- 32.5 Notwithstanding any term of this Legal Charge, the consent of any person who is not a party is not required to rescind or vary this Legal Charge or any other agreement entered into under or in connection with it.
- 32.6 This Legal Charge is intended to take effect as a deed notwithstanding the fact that any party may only execute this Legal Charge under hand.
- 33. GOVERNING LAW AND JURISDICTION
- 33.1 This Legal Charge and any non-contractual obligations arising from or in connection with it shall be governed by, and shall be construed in accordance with, the laws of England.
- Each party irrevocably submits, for the exclusive benefit of the Secured Parties, to the jurisdiction of the English courts (but without prejudice to the Secured Parties' right to commence proceedings against any party in any other jurisdiction) and irrevocably waives any objection on the ground of venue or inappropriate forum or any similar grounds.

This Legal Charge guarantees the liabilities of the Principal Debtor. If the Principal Debtor does not repay, the Security Trustee (or any Secured Party) may enforce this Legal Charge instead of, or as well as, enforcing against the Principal Debtor. You are therefore <u>strongly recommended</u> to seek independent legal advice <u>before</u> signing.

This Legal Charge has been executed as a deed by the Mortgagors and the Principal Debtor and signed by the Security Trustee and is delivered on the date stated at the beginning of this Legal Charge.

#### Schedule

The Freehold property known as or being Unit 2 Scotland Industrial Estate, London Road, ESTATE,

Coalville comprised in the document(s) particulars of which are set out below: COALUILE

Complete if title is not registered at time of Charge	Date	•	(Conveyance, Inment, Mortgage, )	Partie	os
Complete if	Title Numb Property De		Administrative are	ea	Registered Proprietor
title is registered at time of Charge	LT97145		LEICESTERSHIRE NORTH WEST LEICESTERSHIRE		TOWER RENSION TRUSTEES LIMITEY

The address of Barclays Security Trustee Limited for service is:

Business Lending Services, PO Box 16276, Birmingham, B2 2XE

#### **EXECUTION PAGES**

For and on behalf of Barclays Security Trustee Limited

*A* 

Marc Romain Head of UK Corporate Lending & Asset Finance Operations

EXECUTED as a DEED by Tower Pension
Trustees Limited acting in its capacity as
trustee of the St. James's Place Self-Invested
Personal Pension Plan for Mr M Boulton
(SJP2236), as Mortgagor, acting by two
directors/a director and its secretary

Signature of Director

JANE RIDGLEY

Name of Director (in BLOCK CAPITALS)

Witness: Name: Craig Clarke

Address: 153 Princes St.

Occupation: Property Manager

Signature of Director/Secretary

Name of Director/Secretary (in

**BLOCK CAPITALS**)

EXECUTED as a DEED by Tower Pension Trustees Limited acting in its capacity as trustee of the St. James's Place Self-Invested Signature of Director Personal Pension Plan for Mrs K M Boulton JANE RIDGLEY (SJP2235), as Mortgagor, acting by two directors/a director and its secretary Name of Director (in BLOCK 1- the presence of CAPITALS) Witness: \_\_ Name: Craig Clarke Address: 153 Princes St. Signature of Director/Secretary Occupation: Property Manager Name of Director/Secretary (in **BLOCK CAPITALS**) EXECUTED as a DEED by Tower Pension Trustees Limited acting in its capacity as trustee of the St. James's Place Self-Invested Personal Pension Plan for Mr M Boulton JANE RIDGLEY (SJP2236), as Principal Debtor, acting by two directors/a director and its secretary Name of Director (in BLOCK

CAPITALS)

Signature of Director/Secretary

Name of Director/Secretary (in

BLOCK CAPITALS)

in the presence of

Occupation: Property Manager

Name: Craig Clarke Address: 153 Princes St.